
The good, the bad, and the 
ugly!
The good, well that was the New 
Zealand non-tradable inflation, the 
bad was the Bank of Canada (“BoC”) 
raising interest rates again, and the ugly 
was the Australian CPI report. In fact, 
the headlines over the last 24-hours 
probably go a long way to explaining the 
state of financial markets at the moment 

— inflation is coming off. Data has been 
broadly better than expected, earnings 
are poor, and central banks continue to 
raise interest rates.   
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EUR/GBP 0.8801 0.0058

INT RATES NZ  Australia

OCR/Cash 4.25% 3.10%

90 day bills 4.86% 3.31%

2 year swap 4.87% 3.64%

10 year Govt 4.13% 3.59%

Overnight, the BoC raised its overnight 
rate by 25bps to 4.50% in line with 
market expectations. But in hiking rates, 
the central bank threw out an olive 
branch, stating that should economic 
developments evolve broadly in line 
with the central bank’s outlook, it would 
end its aggressive tightening cycle. Like 
most countries, short-term inflation 
expectations remain elevated, but are 
projected to reduce significantly later 
in the year. The central bank added that 
it is continuing its QT programme to 
complement the restrictive stance of its 
policy settings.

Inflation remains embedded - it’s just 
that there’s a lot more of it in Australia, 
headline inflation surged 1.9% on the 
quarter and 8.4% on the year, against 
expectations of 1.6% and 7.7%. The trim 
and weighted means were also higher 
than anticipated, at 1.7% on the quarter 
and 6.9% on the year, against 1.6% and 
5.8% respectively. It was a similar story in 
New Zealand, headline prints exceeded 
expectations at 1.4% on the quarter and 
7.2% on the year against 1.3% and 7.1% 
expected. The saving grace was non-
tradeable inflation which fell to 1.5% 
against an expected 1.7%. In comparison, 
the RBNZ’s sectoral factor CPI model 
saw inflation increase to 5.8% from 5.6% 
on an annual basis. As a result of the 
lower non-tradeable print, we’ve now 
had 3 of 5 local banks call for an OCR hike 
of ‘only’ 50bps in February.

This saw NZ swap rates fall, and we 
opened this morning with local swap 
rates of 11-12 bps in the short-end from 
pre-CPI levels, while the back end is off 
6-8bps. Australian swaps rallied 12bps 
across the curve. The NZD/USD opens 
up slightly lower this morning although 
the AUD/USD and EUR/USD both had 
strong sessions rallying above 0.7100 
and 1.0900. The NZD/AUD fell to 0.9230. 

In other news, the RBNZ announced, “the 
NZ Minister of Finance and our board have 
agreed that an increase in foreign currency 
holdings is required. Foreign reserves are 
safe and liquid assets held in currencies such 
as the USD, the EUR, and the AUD. As part of 
the framework, the RBNZ and the Minister 
of Finance must agree in the level of foreign 
reserves, and we should hold in order to 
meet our objectives.” I suppose the RBNZ’s 
objectives are to make some money to 
off-set losses from the QE programme!

The German IFO business indicator grew 
by 1.6 points on the month reaching 
90.2 as the index’s fourth consecutive 
monthly gain to reach its highest level 
since June 2022. 

Finally, US equities slumped as weaker 
than expected earnings weighed on 
the indices. Treasury yields closed the 
session flat, as did oil prices although 
natural gas and gold declined.
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